




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester OX25 5LE

Telephone: 01869 232722, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

18 July 2013
Present: Chairman; Lt. Gen. RC Menzies, , Councillors Roger Burt, Pete James Carole Gother, Chris Scarrott,  and Parish Clerk Jack Goodman.  
1) Apologies for Absence: Councillor Jo Allen
2) Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
3) Public Forum: Angela Ford, Treasurer of the Heyford Park Residents Association attended On behalf of the Residents Association Mrs Ford briefed the planned Heyford Park Fete scheduled for 27 July and that the Residents Association is exploring the possibility of forming a Housing Association to manage Heyford Park public housing stock. Mrs Ford also confirmed that the Residents Association has no requirement for grant funding from the Parish Council at this time. The Chairman said that future requirements for worthwhile projects would still be considered. 
4) Consideration of Dispensations: No requests for dispensations were tabled. 
5) Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the 20 June 2013 meeting were approved by the Council as a true record and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
6) Standing Agenda Items:

a) Public Liability Review: The Parish Council Hazard Log was reviewed and agreed. It was agreed the item concerning the hedge at the intersection of Camp Road and Somerton Road can be closed as it has been adequately trimmed. The Council agreed that Allen’s Lane and the approaches to the canal represent a hazard and should be added to the log. The Clerk will action this from the log and ensure that our County Councillor, Mrs Fulljames is informed of the problem as well.
b) Village Hall Project: Cllr Allen submitted a briefing read by the Clerk: A cleaning contract has been let for the Village Hall, the outstanding effort of Cllr Scarrott in power washing the pavilion was noted, a suitable plan for providing changing room for football referee by converting a storage cupboard has been agreed, and the grant application for the patio work is nearly complete and will be passed to the Clerk for final action. The Clerk briefed that there will be a shortfall in the funding for acoustic tiling. The cost will be approximately £3,000 for tiles and fixings and the Council should plan on another £200 for labour. The Council is currently holding £2,500 earmarked for the Village Hall. The Council agreed that the extra funding in the first instance should come from the Village Hall account, the Community Fund if further money is needed, and the Parish Council as a last resort. 
c) Amenities Management Committee: The Council ratified the appointment of Mike Hardcastle to the AMC and thanked him for his willingness to serve. 
d) Registration of Village Green: The Clerk reported that the original deed of sale for the lower portion of the Village Green has now been located. He confirmed that Oxfordshire County Council seems prepared now to accept this as proof of ownership. The records still need to be researched to determine that no subsequent sale of the property took place, and to determine the circumstances and legalities surrounding the demise of the Burial Board. The Clerk pointed out that registering of the land on the Land Registry may be required as a separate exercise and, if so, a solicitor will need to be hired. The Clerk was authorised to engage a Solicitor for a standard fee of £400 or less if needed.  The Clerk will progress these requirements. 
7) Matters Arising: 
a) Community Governance Review: The Council noted the recommendation of the Cherwell Governance Review Panel to take no action to split or ward Upper Heyford Parish at this time. This recommendation is due to be agreed by Cherwell District Council at the July meeting. The Parish Council agreed not to contest this recommendation on the understanding that the request to divide the Parish can be re-submitted by the Parish Council for consideration when the demographic and economic circumstances warrant. 
b) Registration of Heritage Assets: The Council confirmed that the Parish should apply for the following to be registered as Heritage Assets: The Reading Room, High Street Fountain, Bunny Row Cottages, Village Walls, Churchyard Style, the Tchure, New College Square and The Barley Mow Pub. The Clerk reported this initiative is still on-going. 
c) Request for Use of Football Pitch: Cllr Gother reported that the Heyford Park football team has found a venue for their matches.
d) Control of Dogs: The Council reviewed the draft notice produced by Cllr Allen announcing the banning of dogs from the Recreation Ground and Village Green. The Council agreed the draft is acceptable with minor modifications. The notice will be placed in the Valley News and signage announcing the ban will be posted at the same time. The Chairman will edit the draft announcement and circulate for approval. The Clerk will do the same for proposed signage. Discussion on the enforcement options led to agreement on a three-pronged approach. Signs stating by “by order of Parish Council”, personal responsibility for policing, and intervention of the Dog Warden if needed. Cllr Gother also reported dog-fouling problems at Heyford Park. The Clerk was asked to contact Dorchester Group for their help.
e) Rave Monitors: Cllr Gother reported no success in recruiting a Rave Monitor for Heyford Park but briefed that a Parishioner knowledgeable in the organising of Raves said that Heyford Park would not be a desirable site for a Rave, out of the way remote spots are preferred. The Council agreed to close this item.
f) Orchard Close Landscaping: The Clerk briefed his meeting with John Brewin of  Cherwell DC Environmental Dept. concerning the trees at Orchard Close. Mr Brewin stated that an application to cull some of the trees would be favourably considered. The Council agreed with the Clerk’s recommendation for a meeting between Orchard Close residents, the Clerk and Cllrs Scarrott and James be convened to agree a programme. Cllrs Scarrott and James have volunteered to do the work when agreed. Cllr James briefed that Mr Jones of Manor Farm had agreed to allow others onto his field to trim the hedge adjacent to Orchard Close. Cllr James was asked to approach Ron Varney to do this work.

g) High Street Hedge: Quotes from Green Scythe to trim the cemetery hedge, clear the fountain at School Lane, and re-shape the hedging on Bunny Row were reviewed. The quotes for the cemetery hedge and the Bunny Row hedging were considered too high. The Council decided that Keith Probbitts would be contracted to do the cemetery hedging. Cllr James will secure another quote for the Bunny Row hedging, and Cllrs Scarrott and James volunteered to clear the shrubbery at the fountain.
h) Thames Water Letter: A letter from Mr Bill McDowell, an Area Manager from Thames Water, offering to address the Council and/or provide literature on saving water to the Parish was discussed. The Council agreed that no visit was necessary at this time but that the Clerk should request literature for circulation.
8) Finance: The Clerk briefed expenditure and receipts and account balances for the period and circulated copies of the accounts. He reported that the new bank accounts with Unity Trust have been established and the accounts will be in use as soon as the transfer of funds is complete. 
9) New Business:
a) Community Project Grants:  The Council considered a grant-funding request from the Eve Women’s Well Being Project based on Heyford Park. The Council acknowledged the good work the Project does on behalf of the Community and agreed to grant £2,300 to the Project for the operation of their Heyford Park offices, for insurance and audit fees and for Believe Programme in support of young girls. 
10) Correspondence:
a) Parishioners Letter, Trees at Heyford Leys: The Clerk briefed a letter from Heyford Leys resident protesting the request from some to fell trees at Heyford Leys. The Council decided to take no position on the issue and instructed the Clerk to inform the resident of his options to protest the plan at Cherwell. 
b) Request for Around the Fountain Funding: Ian Lough-Scott, editor of the Around the Fountain newsletter published six times a year wrote asking for funding for printing costs of £18 per issue. The Council view is that this is best funded from the Community Fund. The Clerk will put this on the AMC agenda for consideration.
c) Oxfordhire County Council (OCC) Letter, Winter Planning:  OCC has called for Parishes to place their orders for grit and grit bins. The Councillors agreed to survey the community and report back to the September meeting if new bins are required. The Clerk will check grit stocks and order more if needed.
d) Cherwell District Council (CDC) Cherwell Boundary Review:  CDC will be conducting a boundary review. An information briefing is scheduled for 30 July. The Chairman and the Clerk will attend. 
11) Planning Applications:  The Planning Application Log entries covering the period since the last meeting was reviewed. Action on the applications was ratified. 
12)  Any Other Business:
a) Apologies: Cllr Scarrott will not be attending the September Parish Council meeting.  
b) Viridor Committee: Cllr Gother reported that she has now been formally invited to join the Viridor Grant Committee. 
c) Standard Meeting Times: For future meetings the Parish Council will convene at 7:15 PM instead     of 7 PM.
13) Date of next meetings:  12 September 2013
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:15 PM
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